THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 2 June 2008 from 7.30    pm to 8.35pm.

Present:
  Councillors    ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Phil Brading, Chris Hayward, David Sansom, Roger Seabourne, Ron Spellen, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith.

Also in attendance:  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Councillors Tony Barton, Steve Drury, Barbara Lamb MBE, Ralph Sangster and Peter Wakeling.
An apology for absence was received from Councillor Alison Scarth.

Officers:
 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Steven Halls

-
Chief Executive


David Gardner

-
Director of Corporate Resources


Elwyn Wilson

-
Democratic Services Manager


Peter Kerr

-
Chief Development Plans and Transportation Officer
  
EX01/08
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 7 April 2008 were agreed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman.

EX02/08
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


The Chairman welcomed Councillors Chris Hayward and Ron Spellen to the Committee.


The Chairman ruled that as the following reports and item had not been available for five clear days before the meeting they were of sufficient urgency to be considered by the Committee for the reasons indicated:


Item 8 – East of England – Consideration of a legal challenge to Adoption


A legal challenge needed to be lodged by 23 June 2008.


Item 11a – Review of South West Herts Transportation Strategy – Consultation Draft May 2008

The closing date for comments was 17 June 2008.


Item 11b – Petition – Nomads Kayak Club

To ensure that the concerns of local residents were noted without delay and in recognition of its presentation.

EX03/08
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


Councillors Phil Brading and Roger Seabourne declared Personal Interests as Croxley Green Parish Councillors in respect of items Leisure and Community Grant Applications (Minute EX05/08) and Consideration of Recommendations from the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee – Enhancement of Shopping Parades (Minute EX06/08). 

They left the meeting during consideration of the items or part of the item which related to Croxley Green Parish Council.


RESOURCES

EX04/08
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY


Members considered a report which informed them of the Treasury Management position following the Housing Stock Transfer on 19 March 2008.  The reason for the recommendation was that given the current level of funds held by the Council greater flexibility was required within the Treasury Management Strategy to place more funds with appropriate institutions or for longer periods.


Members agreed to the proposal but wished to set a time limit. They agreed to double the existing time limits included in the present strategy.


The Director of Corporate Resources and Governance undertook to provide a written explanation to all Members on paragraph 7.2 of the letter from the Treasury Management Advisors.


RESOLVED:-

(1)
that the Committee agrees to extend the flexibility of the investment strategy and criteria by allowing the use of Money Market Funds and to double the existing time limit where appropriate; and


(2)
that the 2008/09 Treasury Management Strategy Statement be amended accordingly.

EX05/08
LEISURE AND COMMUNITY GRANT APPLICATIONS

The Committee was asked to consider the first round of applications from groups and organisations for grant support from the Leisure and Community Grants 2008/09 revenue provision.

The reason for the recommendation was to provide grant aid to voluntary organisations.


Members wished to make it very clear to the Croxley Green Society that the grant was a one-off for this year only.


RESOLVED:-



that   subject to any comments by the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee the Executive Committee approves the following recommendation for “one-off” grant support to The Croxley Green Society (subject to the conditions detailed in the appendix of the report).






£



The Croxley Green Society
850


SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT

EX06/08
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 22 April in relation to the following items:


Enhancement of Shopping Parades


The reason for the recommendation was to help officers plan the programme of implementation of the schemes.


The Committee was of the opinion that consultation with Ward Members and shopkeepers should be undertaken on each of the schemes; that additional funding for enhancement of shopping parades should be considered as part of the budget process for next year; and that Croxley Green Parish Council be advised that finance towards floral displays should be funded from the Croxley Green Local Area Grant.


Following comments on the delay on connection of lighting columns to the electricity supply Members asked that a co-ordinated letter be sent to EDF Energy from the County Council and other Districts condemning totally the inadequate service they provided.


Councillor Phil Brading amended Appendix 1 of the report to indicate that 7 shops were in need of upgrading in Baldwins Lane East with 2 vacant and that there was 1 vacant shop in Watford Road, Croxley Green.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that subject to consultation with Ward members and shopkeepers the next priorities for shopping parade refurbishment and the programme for the areas identified in paragraph 2.4 in the report and the table in paragraph 5.1 be adopted;


(2)
that the importance of ensuring the soundness of pavements on which any structures were to be erected be emphasised;


(3)
that additional funding for the enhancement of all local shopping parades be considered as part of the budget process for next year;


(4)
that the Croxley Green Local Area Forum should consider if it wished to make a contribution towards the floral displays initiative from Croxley Green Parish Council from its budget; and


(5)
that a co-ordinated approach across the County be sought to instigate pressure on EDF Energy to improve their connection of street lights.

Hunton Bridge Conservation Area Appraisal

Councillor Chris Whately-Smith requested that additional consultation be carried out in roads immediately adjacent to the Conservation Area.


RESOLVED:-



that the Draft Hunton Bridge Conservation Area Appraisal be approved for consultation subject to the roads in the immediate area of the Conservation Area also being included in that consultation.
EX07/08
EAST OF ENGLAND REGIONAL PLAN  

The Committee considered a report on the scope for a legal challenge to the adoption of the East of England Regional Plan and the likely implications of such a challenge.


The reason for the recommendation was that a decision on whether to undertake a legal challenge to the Regional Spatial Strategy needed to be lodged by 23 June 2008.


Members noted the risks associated with legal action and that the Council was awaiting Counsel’s opinion which had been sought by Herts County Council.


The Portfolio Holder for Environment suggested that the final decision on whether to proceed with legal action should be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services but in consultation with the whole of the Committee not just himself because of the importance of the subject.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the contents of the report setting out the current position on the potential legal challenge to the adoption of the RSS be noted;

(2)
 that the Council should consider taking part in any legal challenge with other participating Herts Authorities; and

(3)
that, subject to the findings of legal advice being sought by Hertfordshire County Council, the final decision as to whether or not to proceed with legal action be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with all Members of the Executive Committee.

PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH
EX08/08
  ANNUAL REVIEW OF THE FOOD LAW AND HEALTH AND SAFETY LAW ENFORCEMENT SERVICE PLANS  

  The Committee was requested to refer both the Food Law and the Health and Safety Law Enforcement Plans to the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee for detailed consideration in accordance with the Budget and Policy Framework requirements of the Council Constitution.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the detailed Food Law and Health and Safety Law Enforcement Plans be referred to the next meeting of the Public Services and Heath Policy and Scrutiny Committee for detailed consideration;


(2)
that the Food Law and Health and Safety Law Enforcement Plans be advertised in local papers and on the Council’s website and that any comments received be considered by the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee, and


(3)
that a further report be brought back to a future meeting of the Executive Committee.


GENERAL
EX09/08
  APPOINTMENTS TO BODIES WITH EXECUTIVE FUNCTIONS

The Committee was requested to appoint Members to the following bodies which exercised executive functions: Three Rivers Community Safety Partnership Board and Co-ordinating Group; Three Rivers District Local Strategic Partnership; Three Rivers District Children’s Trust Partnership and District Children’s Trust Partnership Planning Group; Housing and Regeneration Initiative (HARI) ; Shared Services Joint Member Panel; and Supporting People Members Overview Group.

RESOLVED:-



that appointments be determined as follows:



Three Rivers Community Safety Partnership Board



Councillor Roger Seabourne



Three Rivers Community Safety Co-ordinating Group



Councillor Ann Shaw



Three Rivers District Local Strategic Partnership



Councillor Ann Shaw



Housing and Regeneration Initiative (HARI)



Councillor Matthew Trevett



Three Rivers District Children’s Trust Partnership



Councillor Ann Shaw



Shared Services Member Panel



Councillor Matthew Bedford



Supporting People Members Overview Group



Councillor Matthew Trevett

EX10/08
REVIEW OF SOUTH WEST HERTFORDSHIRE TRANSPORTATION STRATEGY – CONSULTATION DRAFT MAY 2008


The Committee was requested to endorse this review.


RESOLVED:-
That, subject to


(1)
the views of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee; and

(2)
Paragraph 3.7 of Appendix 1 to the report being amended to read



‘The production of green travel Plans by school and business is not enough, every effort must be made and encouragement given to ensure they are implemented.  Car Clubs and car sharing can achieve measurable reduction in car use.  More concentration on producing coherent sustainable transport strategies for major cross area movements such as secondary schools and major employers is essential‘.


the Council’s previous representations as set out in Appendix 1 of the report be reiterated and the South West Hertfordshire Transportation Strategy Review be endorsed.

EX11/08
PETITION FROM NOMADS KAYAK CLUB


RESOLVED:-


that the petition from the Nomads Kayak Club concerning accommodation in the Aquadrome be received.

EX12/08
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act.  It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.

RESOURCES
EX13/08
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 24 April 2008 in relation to the following item on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 2 June 2008:


Proposed Sale of The Crescent Club, Hallowes Crescent, South Oxhey

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the original offer of £500,000 received from the Club, for the purchase of the freehold interest is not accepted, since this is not a fair reflection of market value at today’s date;


(2)
If an offer is made which reflects current market value this be reported to this Committee for consideration;


(3)
that the garage site at rear of the site should not be incorporated into any proposed sale; and


(4)
that public access to the decision and report be denied until Executive Committee minutes publication.

EX14/08
PROVISION OF   BUILDING ENGINEERING MAINTENANCE SERVICES TO THREE RIVERS HOUSE AND BASING HOUSE  

The Committee considered issues relevant to the Council’s contract for Planned Preventative Maintenance (PPM) of engineering services in Three Rivers House   and Basing House.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Committee notes the contractor’s written communication to terminate the maintenance contract;  

(2)
that the Committee authorises an order to be placed with Orion Heating Services Limited to carry out the Planned and Preventative Maintenance services for the remainder of the contract period pursuant to Contract  Procedural Rule  5 (a) (v) as this is in the Council’s interest to do so;
  
(3)
that p  ublic access to the report be denied until issue resolved; and
  
(4)
that public access to the decision be denied until Executive Committee minutes publication.

CHAIRMAN
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